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In this month’s newsletter

Chairman’s Chat – Colin’s Chairman’s Chat.
50th anniversary event at Epping

Club AGM to be held this month

Fixtures for October
Chairman’s Chat  

Well the 2023/4 Orienteering season is well under way now and after a bit of a slow start, there now seem to be multiple events available each weekend, within a reasonable driving distance, and many of the local leagues are starting up (SWELL, ESSOL, EAL, SEL, etc.).

As I write this, I’ve just about finished clearing up after our EAL event at Epping SW !  This event was my key focus in September, with days in the forest helping on the Planning, worries about the number of maps to print, hiring and delivering of loos, and providing a 50th Anniversary memento for each competitor.

The event though seemed to go off really well with an amazing 243 competitors – one of our biggest turn-outs in the last 10 years, and a fitting way to celebrate HAVOC’s 50th Anniversary.

The event was a real team effort with Graham and I assisting David on the Planning, Janet helping on the Organising and doing the cartography and map updates, Tony setting up the SI software, and 11 other helpers working on the day, to provide such a high quality event.  Thanks to everyone who helped out.  We should be proud that although we may be a small club, we can still put on large events, and attract so many competitors.

With Epping behind us we can switch focus to our future events.  October sees the start of our next joint Street ‘O’ series with SOS.  This will again be an 8 event series running every 2 weeks from October through to March, with the first event on October 18, and the first HAVOC event on November 1, at Noak Bridge, organised by Chris Prince.  These events tend to start and finish at a local pub and are a fun way to get some mid-week exercise as the nights close in, and are always very sociable.

November also sees our next forest event at Belhus woods on November 12, and while many of us were focussing on the Epping event, Paul has been doing a lot of mapping and planning work ready for this event.

Away from the actual Orienteering events, the next HAVOC AGM will be held on October 25, via ZOOM.  All HAVOC members are welcome to attend, and I encourage everyone to participate.  Holding the meetings on ZOOM should make it easier for people to attend, and this is your chance to have a say on the running of the club, and to elect the club officers (Chair, Secretary, Treasurer and Captain) and other Committee members, for the next 12 months.  Attending the AGM does not mean you will be forced onto the Committee, although new blood is always welcome !

If you would like to attend the AGM, please contact Paul Becket or myself, and we will send out the papers and ZOOM meeting links ahead of the meeting.

That’s all for now, stay healthy, and enjoy your Orienteering.

Colin Jackson

Our Next Events
Our next forest event is the Belhus Woods event on November 10th.  This one is in the SWELL series for 2023/24.  Planner is Paul, organiser Colin.  Usual array of colour coded courses on offer, in Belhus Woods, which was last used in November 2022.  
The terrain description from that event was: Belhus Woods is parkland with some mature woodland, grassland, young trees that are maturing and lakes (former gravel workings), with a well defined path network.  In most of the open areas the grass and wild flowers have been left to grow with paths mown round the edges. Plenty of waterfowl in the lakes (duck food available from the visitor centre), play area (marked as a rectangular OOB on the event maps) for the young and young at heart, and a doggy assault course.  Full leg cover is advised due to brambles and thorns.  Parking will be at the visitor’s centre.  Full details for the event on the website.  
Starting this month is our joint winter street O series, with SOS.  There is one event in the twilight, as SOS host before the clocks change, and then it will be (head) torches and full dark for the rest of the series.  We have five events, spread throughout our area, and thanks to Chris P, Seb, Paul, Colin and Graham for offering to plan and organise this season’s events.  With Seb joining HAVOC, we will have two of the top three runners from last season on the long course, as last year Chris won and Seb was 3rd.  No MapRun bonus to be factored in this year, so six good runs will place you highly.  Scores are handicapped, so everyone is in with a chance.

The series will mostly be in the same format as for previous years (short and long courses), mostly on streets, using street furniture such as Fire Hydrant signs for controls, and hosted using the MapRun software, to enable people to instantly see results and routes taken.  The events will be based in pubs, or similar, to allow for post race analysis over some refreshments.  Racesignup will have all the events, and there is a discount for entering all the races in the series.

Our first event is November 1, planned and organised by Chris P, based out of a pub in Noak Bridge.  Full details on the website.

Volunteer planners and organisers, or people to assist with course planning or organising, are always welcome for the street orienteering and forest orienteering events.  Please contact the club secretary, Paul Beckett (secretary@orienteering-havoc.co.uk ) for more information or to volunteer.  

Other News

The 2023 HAVOC AGM will take place via a virtual Zoom meeting this year.  The meeting will be at 8pm on Wed 25th Oct 2023.  All HAVOC members are welcome to attend.  If you would like to, please inform the club secretary, Paul Beckett (secretary@orienteering-havoc.co.uk ), who will then send you the ZOOM link, and minutes of the 2022 AGM.

The draft agenda for the meeting is:


49th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING – AGENDA

Date: Wednesday, October 25, 2023
Venue: ZOOM Video Conference booked 7:30-10:30pm. Meeting starts at 8pm.
	Item
	Action

	1
	Apologies

	2
	Minutes of the last AGM held on October 5th 2022

	3
	Matters Arising from minutes of last AGM

	4
	Chairman’s Report

	5
	Captain’s Report

	6
	Treasurer’s Report

	7
	Membership Report

	8
	Approval of Club Subscriptions

In 2022 subscriptions were £5 for Seniors & Families, and £0 (nil) for Juniors.

	9
	Election of Officers: Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer, Captain, Other Committee members

	10
	Other Roles to be allocated as part of BOF affiliation: Safeguarding/Welfare Officers; Fixtures Secretaries; Membership Secretary; Member Communications; Webmaster.

Other Roles: Results / SI Equipment; Equipment Officer; Mapping Officers; SWELL co-ordinator; Street-O co-ordinator; MapRun co-ordinator.

	11
	Any Other Business / Members’ Questions

	12
	Date of next Committee meeting


The first meeting of the new Committee is scheduled as a ZOOM video conference, on Wednesday November 22, 2023.

Last Month’s Review
This newsletter is published just after our 50th anniversary event at Epping South West.  This was my first attempt at planning a forest event, and I did so from afar, with Graham and Colin picking up the bulk of the on site, purple pen and control set-up work, and Janet providing mapping and course comments and amendments, completing the final cartography, and liaising with the printers.  From my point of view it went pretty well, although annoying that the Purple Pen software won’t work on my laptop, and there was a considerable amount of on-site time that Colin had to put in to do the control taping, etc.  Finding some of those tapes was a little tricky – made me realise that planning and controlling are significantly more difficult than running the courses (although without the time pressures I guess).  In the end, perhaps it didn’t save much effort for everyone else, and may have even added to workload, but I was happy with the courses, felt I learned quite a bit from those more experienced than me in course planning, and hopefully provided a new take on courses in what is a well used area, which can result in similar courses to a previous event unless you are careful.  When I went round early in the morning to turn on some of the controls for SIAC, I did notice that several were visible from a long way away in open forest, so I think I may need to use a few different types of control locations if I plan again in the future to make sure some of the more technically difficult courses are challenging enough.  I would recommend to anyone else wanting to experience planning that this is a nice introduction to the discipline, and if you want to give it a go, there are likely opportunities for you to get involved with one of our upcoming forest events in a similar way.

With a view to seeing how orienteering has survived the pandemic, I compared numbers attending this event, with our biggest turnout over the last few years, nearly 250 at the same venue, back in 2016.  Both events were in the EAL and SWELL, but this year we did host CHIG, DFOK, SOS and SUFFOC club champs which will likely have boosted competitors somewhat, as we had around 80 runners from those clubs combined.  
Note: we also hosted the EA Champs at this venue in 2021, 219 competitors taking on a full range of colour coded up to Black.  Going further back, this has always been our best attended area, and in 2011 we had 158 competitors.  I am going to look at that 2016 event though, as this had the same courses, and a high turnout.  
So, looking at competitor stats for the two events we have: White 2023: 5 (2016: 18), Yellow 5 (28). Orange 12 (16), L Green 12 (19), Sh Green 38 (27), Green 73 (56), Blue 59 (60), Brown 38 (22).  So, although the longer courses are mostly higher this year, it is White and Yellow, and to a lesser extent Orange and L Green where we have far fewer runners now than in the past.  Some of the school groups which used to boost our participation seem to no longer be active.  This must be cause for concern – although numbers of adults are broadly similar, without the youngsters tackling the shorter, easier courses, the sport must be in trouble with an ageing participation profile?  Pre-entry doesn’t appear to have had much of an effect, although I guess we might have lost some entries who used to turn up on the day for a run, but now need to enter ahead of time.  This year we maybe also lost a couple of runners due to our map stock running out for a couple of courses in the final week, before we got the printer to run us off some additional ones. At least pre-entry gives us a much clearer idea of numbers we are likely to get on the day, and we don’t risk wasting lots of money printing off lots of maps which will never be used.
Hopefully the 220 or so runners enjoyed the challenge of what was a pretty runnable forest in some lovely early autumn weather – warm temperatures and sunny conditions.  Most people got round the shorter courses, which is obviously encouraging, there were a few retirements on Green, although not all at the same control.  Generally, it looks like the open forest encouraged some faster straight line running through the vegetation, which obviously rewards precise navigation.

As mentioned, this event was in the EAL, and our large turnout should have positioned us well in the club league again.  It was also a SWELL event, and the strength of HAVOC entry sees it elevated to HAVOC league status.  Thanks obviously to all of the HAVOC helpers, without whom events like this couldn’t take place.  Having that strength of a significant proportion of members willing to volunteer to help stage events is what powers this sport, so although I have said it many times – thank you and well done.  Hopefully you will cherish the 50th anniversary pen that was given to all competitors and helpers on the day!
The event came at the end of what has been a fairly sparse couple of months for orienteering opportunities.  Apart from a few urban races, including those in Milton Keynes and Reigate, and some other local events (the conclusion of the HH street O series, and their continuing sat league events), and a few events from SAX, DFOK and SLOW, there hasn’t been a lot to entice us into running.
I missed the urban at Milton Keynes, but did make the MV urban at Reigate the following weekend In August.  There was no key on the map, and I misread it to lead me to an uncrossable fence on the way to one control, which added a couple of mins, but realistically,  I am never going to get round 11km in 45 mins, which is what the winner did, so was never going to be at the top of the leaderboard!

The London Urban festival provided the main draw in September. This was held over three days, with an evening event at Southwark Park on the Friday, the main City of London race on the Saturday, this year based in Rotherhithe, and then the British sprint relay champs on the Sunday, in West London, at the Brunel University campus.  With the sprints requiring specific team makeups, and us being such a small club, we didn’t have any teams enter for that one, but Graham did provide help on the day.   We did have participation in the other two weekend events though, both based out of the Decathlon shop in Canada Water.  The Southwark park event was similar to the spring/early summer Park O series, with mainly straightforward running, on a fairly flat, mostly open urban parkland.  A few more challenges in the main City of London race at Rotherhithe.  This area has been used before – back in 2016, when I was just ahead of the bottom quartile on the leaderboard.  Not so many tourist sights, compared to last year when we went through St Paul’s courtyard, and along the Thames in the centre of town, and not much climb, as Rotherhithe is largely a flat area, just a manmade hill proving a short, but steep, up and down, but some tricky navigational challenges, with fences/walls, canals and other out of bounds areas.  You have to keep your wits about you in these races, where the optimal route is around 40% longer than the advertised course length, and you often find that the best way to a control is going in almost completely the opposite direction for a while to get round and through the streets and paths.  Always interesting to see so many runners in an urban location – sure the locals wonder what on earth is going on!  As usual, I was nowhere near the leaders, but I had a reasonable run, just one navigational error where I ran off 90 degrees west to where I should have been going, and it took me about 500m to get back to where I needed to be! That was what dropped me into the lower quartile of competitors this year, and brought my ranking points crashing down!  There was also an annoying control description, which said it was outside a fence, so I ran round the outside of the carpark it was on the edge of, but it turned out it was outside a fence, but on the inside of the car park boundary fence!  All these are minor issues though – my main one seems to be a distinct lack of speed!   Interestingly I was 10th fastest on the leg after the fence corner, as I already knew the route to the next control.  For the rest of the race I was in the 80s in leg position!
The Sunday of the relay races clashed with a forest event at Chalkney Woods, hosted by SOS.  14 HAVOCs made the short trip up the A12 to that one.  Seems like quite a few non-finishers amongst our club runners – the courses must have been pretty tricky, as although the distances were short the winning times were long, and BOF ranking points were high for even long times out on course.
I must have tweaked my knee in the City of London race, as it has been a little swollen and painful since and I struggled to keep going in the first of the MV winter street O series the following Tuesday.  Not entirely sure the scoring algorithm in that street O is completely correct, as you seem to get a point for every two seconds early back you are.  So, if you ran off to the nearest control and immediately came back with 55 mins or so to spare, then you could score around 1600 points which would have easily won the event!  (Edit: they did correct this in the published results, although the MapRun results still show incorrectly).  The event was fairly straightforward, and I got back in time (for a change – the last two events at Bookham I have been over 6 mins late back both times – maybe I should hurt my knee more often!).  I made one misjudgement in running to a couple of controls which took me quite a while to get to and I would have been better to save that time and use it later to get some additional controls which were closer to my route.  But, the rain largely stayed away, and I got round before it got too dark to need a head torch.
It was raised to me earlier in the month that I spend a lot of time commenting on specific series like our Street Os and the GLOSS, and sometimes miss good results by club members in other races.  I won’t make too many excuses for encouraging members to run in our own events, or in the one series that we stand the best chance of success in each year.  However, in terms of other events, out of the 101 races we have had HAVOC participation in so far this year in the SE and EA regions, I have been at 79.  So, although I am at a lot, I can’t make them all, and if I am not there then I will likely miss any good results from our runners (I might miss them even if I am there, as I tend just to look at numbers for the leagues and blindly put in to my spreadsheets rather than analyse what positions people have achieved).  The situation is exacerbated out of our two regions, as I very rarely travel long distances to events, so will not be looking at the results, as they also do not usually figure in the HAVOC participation league, and even if they do I will only be looking for individual event scores anyway, not combination series results.  The solution to this is of course that everyone is more than welcome to write an event report (or anything else orienteering related obviously) for inclusion in the newsletter, or even just to email me a good result, so I can then publish it.  Apologies for missing good series results up at the Scottish 6 days, although Colin and I did mention the festival last month of course!
Team HAVOC and Club League
After the frantic start to the season before the summer, it was just the City of London Rotherhithe race that figured in the league scoring this month.  The Chalkney Woods, and our Epping South West events were also added due to strength of entry.
Paul won the Rotherhithe race and bags his 110 points for that.  Mike and Garry got top points at the Chalkney Woods event.  Garry also took the honours at Epping.  In the league table at the moment, Paul and Graham lead the way with a top score, three points clear of Andrew Welsh.  Top placed female is Jenny, in fourth overall.  There are three people with an average score of over 100 points.  With 4 events counting so far, 19 club members have enough runs for that, and we have 8 others who have competed in less than 4 so far this season.
As you know, any event with six or more HAVOCs is added to the league, alongside the next scheduled fixtures which are:
	18/11/2023
	Addington Hills
	Night
	LOK

	26/11/2023
	Tunstall
	EAL
	SUFFOC

	           03/12/2023
	Epping NW
	SEL
	CHIG


Twenty two events down in the participation league so far this season, and we have Colin and Guy leading the way in the early going, with 13, one ahead of Jenny and Zbig.
Our Epping event was in the EAL, the next event being at the end of November – SUFFOC hosting at Tunstall, on the 26th.  The SE League starts a week earlier, with a SAX event at Kings Wood, Challock, and there is an alternative to the SUFFOC event the following week, when SN host at Mytchett.
The last BOF rankings for July show not many changes – we remain with 19 ranked runners, Chris remains as our top ranked runner.  Biggest climbers of the month were Jenny Gebka (up 109 places and 79 points), Graham Batty (80 places and 36 points ) and Zbig Gebka (64 places, 10 points). 
This Month’s Highlights
We are in the autumn season now with a good mix of local events, both at weekends and midweek, on a range of terrains including full forest, full street, and a hybrid of street, parks and other off road areas.  
The night season gets off to an early start with the SOS Street O event being held before the clocks change.  Early starts will be in the twilight, but still likely to need a torch for the end of the course.  I need to get a new head torch this year, as it failing in the woods is a bit problematical!  I was stranded a couple of times last season – just relying on my underpowered backup to get me back to the finish.  I think it is just the cable, but I have already replaced this, so think I am just going to have to bite the bullet and get a new set up.  You can spend a lot of money though – some of the “professional” torches, which are more like having a small sun strapped to your forehead will set you back hundreds of pounds.  
For those not into the night running thing, we have HH continuing their Saturday series, this month at Verulaminium, CHIG having a SWELL at Wanstead Park, and a GO event at Ambersham Common.  There are a number of street/urban events, including the Cambridge City event at the end of the month, which promises to have access to a number of colleges not usually open to the public.  If you are not going to the CHIG SWELL event, then next weekend we also see the OK Nuts trophy at Holmwood, as well as the Autumn in Anglia events.
And midweek (in the dark of course) we see SLOW and MV continuing with their monthly night street O events, the start of the weekly Kent Night Cup (SAX, DFOK, SO, MV), which is a mix of forest, street and hybrid events, normally in a score format, and often with additional scoring rules such as variable points per control, dumbbells, and other more exotic rules. Finally, we see the first of the SLOW Night O events at Wandsworth Common.
The first week of November warrants an early mention as well, as we have that SLOW Night O at Wandsworth Common on Tuesday 31st, our first Winter series event at Noak Bridge on the 1st, the next Kent Night Cup event on the 2nd, and SOS holding an event at Baddow Ridge on the 5th!
Local Fixtures

These are the fixtures in our two regional associations for this month.  This is taken from the BOF website, but please check before travelling to any, in case of last-minute changes.  And, please remember that most events are pre-entry only at the moment, and entries may close early if restricted entry levels are reached.
	Sat 07/10/23
	Autumn in Anglia Day 1
	SUFFOC
	West Stow
	

	Sat 07/10/23
	SO Galoppen A1
	SO
	Newtimber Hill
	

	Sat 07/10/23
	HH Saturday Series - Verulamium
	HH
	Verulamium Park
	

	Sat 07/10/23
	SAX KOL event
	SAX
	Milton Creek
	

	Sun 08/10/23
	Autumn in Anglia Day 2
	WAOC
	Newmarket
	 

	Sun 08/10/23
	SLOW Regional event & OK Nuts
	SLOW
	Holmwood
	 

	Sun 08/10/23
	CHIG Local and SWELL event
	CHIG
	Wanstead Park and Bush Wood
	 SWELL

	Tue 10/10/23
	SLOW London Street O Series
	SLOW
	Victoria
	 

	Sun 15/10/23
	NOR Blickling
	NOR
	NT Blickling
	 

	Sun 15/10/23
	SO Regional Event - Eartham Wood (south) & Nore Hill
	SO
	Eartham South & Nore Hill
	 

	Sun 15/10/23
	HH Jack of Herts
	HH
	Panshanger
	 

	Tue 17/10/23
	Mole Winter Series
	MV
	Ewell
	 

	Wed 18/10/23
	SOS Street
	SOS
	
	HAVOC/SOS series

	Thu 19/10/23
	Kent night cup 1
	SAX
	Trosley
	 

	Sat 21/10/23
	SO - SOG A2 - Cowdray Forest & Burnt Place, Crawley
	SO
	Cowdray Forest & Burnt Place
	 

	Sat 21/10/23
	Foots Cray KOL2
	DFOK
	Foots Cray Meadows
	 

	Thu 26/10/23
	SO Kent Night Cup 1 - Maidenbower & Pound Hill street-o
	SO
	Maidenbower & Pound Hill street-o
	 

	Sat 28/10/23
	Cambridge City Race
	CUOC
	Cambridge
	 

	Sat 28/10/23
	SO - SOG A3, Abbot's Wood (north), Polegate
	SO
	Abbots Wood North
	 

	Sun 29/10/23
	NOR Cawston and Marsham
	NOR
	Cawston & Marsham Heaths
	 

	Sun 29/10/23
	GO Regional Event
	GO
	Ambersham Common
	 

	Tue 31/10/23
	SLOW Night O Series
	SLOW
	Wandsworth Common
	 

	Wed 01/11/23
	HAVOC-SOS Street-O Winter Series No.2
	HAVOC
	Noak Bridge, Basildon
	 HAVOC event

	Thu 02/11/23
	Kent night cup 3
	SAX
	Singleton
	 

	Sat 04/11/23
	HH Saturday Series - Stanborough
	HH
	Stanborough
	 

	Sun 05/11/23
	SOS Baddow Ridge
	SOS
	Baddow Ridge
	 

	Sun 12/11/23
	HAVOC SWELL
	HAVOC
	Belhus Woods Country Park
	 HAVOC event, SWELL

	Tue 14/11/23
	SLOW London Street O Series
	SLOW
	Putney
	 


Links:

HAVOC website

www.orienteering-havoc.co.uk 
HAVOC facebook page
www.facebook.com/pages/Havering-South-Essex-Orienteering-Club/277659605610134 

EAOA website


http://eaoa.org.uk/
SEOA website


https://www.seoa.org.uk/
British Orienteering

www.britishorienteering.org.uk 
Fabian4 (entries)

www.fabian4.co.uk 
Racesignup (entries)

www.racesignup.co.uk
SI Entries (entries)

www.sientries.co.uk
The Orienteering Foundation
www.orienteeringfoundation.org.uk
Street-O style basemaps 
www.openstreetmap.org  

MapRun UK


www.maprun.uk
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